Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting 

November 14, 2013 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in a Public Hearing and a Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, November 14, 2013.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Peggy Neill.
Visitors:
Diane Countryman.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of November 14, 2013 to order at 7:32 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Diane Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

2.
Public Hearing – Proposed Text Amendments
· Mayor Becker opened the Public Hearing on the proposed text amendments at 7:33 p.m.   
· Planning Director Vicky Brooks presented the proposed text amendments to the council after noting that the Public Hearing was duly advertised, posted on the town’s bulletin board and the website.  The proposed text amendments are in Articles 6, 10 and 11 of the Zoning Ordinance and will bring the town into compliance with the recent amendments to North Carolina General Statute 160A-388, which is "Board of Adjustment".  House Bill 276 was an act to clarify and modernize statutes regarding Boards of Adjustment.  The Bill is now law; it was passed unanimously by the full Senate.  The amendments were placed into three groups: numerous stylistic and organizational changes to clarify the statute; largely technical in nature, which should simplify operations for Boards of Adjustment; and incorporation of a variety of consensus modernizations and uniformity provisions.  Ms. Brooks explained that some of the high points to these amendments were: the 4/5ths majority rule applies only to variances and not to appeals and special or conditional use permits; it defines the decisions that may be appealed to the Board of Adjustment; it gives the appellants thirty days to appeal (instead of ten); it authorizes not only the Chairman of the Board to administer Oaths of Office, but also any member acting as the Chair and the Clerk to the Board; it provides for the delivery methods to be used to transmit decisions of the Board; it requires the Zoning Administrator to certify that proper notice has been made; it allows landowners to provide constructive notice of a final binding determination by posting a sign on the site for ten days, which starts the thirty day appeal process; it allows for parties of appeal to agree to mediation or any other form of alternative dispute resolution; it clarifies what findings are to be made for granting a variance; it removes the requirement for the applicant to have to show practical difficulties from the list of findings; it allows for an expedited hearing if the enforcement hasn’t been stayed; it clarifies that the Public Hearing notification must be sent to the person or entity whose appeal application or request is the subject of the hearing (notification must also be sent to the landowner if the landowner did not initiate the hearing); the time frame on those notifications has been changed from at least seven days prior to at least ten calendar days and not more than twenty-five days prior to it; and it gives the Board of Adjustment Chair (or anyone acting as Chair) the ability to request issuance of subpoenas (this is a new section). 
· Councilwoman LaMonica commented that it sounds like everything has gotten more flexible, better in the form and length of time to be able to file, and asked Ms. Brooks if there were any aspects of it that she had concerns with.  Ms. Brooks responded no, and it really wouldn’t matter, because we have to comply with what the General Statutes are.  Mayor Becker noted that he was around when Ms. Brooks was working on this and although the provisions and the foundation of the changes are codified in the Statute these specific changes to our ordinance were written by Ms. Brooks.  Different jurisdictions who have different ordinances have also written their own changes and they may not be exactly the same; some of these changes were cut and pasted from the Statute, but a lot of them were tailor made to our ordinance, as well as to make sure whatever was in our ordinance was brought into compliance.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that they were still 100% in line with the General Statute.      

· Mayor Becker asked if there were any questions or if we had anyone who signed up to speak at the Public Hearing.  Ms. Brooks responded that no one had and asked if anyone wanted to sign up now.  There was no response.   
· Mayor Becker closed the Public Hearing on the proposed text amendments at 7:39 p.m. 
3.
Public Comments

· There were none. 
4.
Consent Agenda 
· Mayor Becker noted that the tax collector added one additional refund to the “Refunds” in 4C; this was a last minute change and they didn’t want that taxpayer (who has been double billed) to have to wait another month.  Mayor Becker asked the council for a motion to add the additional duplicate refund to the “Refunds” for Loria Massey.  
· Councilwoman Coffey  made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented (with the addition of the Massey refund request) containing the following:
A. September 12, 2013 Regular Meeting Minutes, September 30, 2013 Special Meeting Minutes, October 7, 2013 Special Meeting Minutes and October 10, 2013 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. September 2013 Tax Collector’s Report
C. Refunds
D. September 2013 Finance Report

and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica
Nays: None
5.
Consideration of Securing a Collection Agency to Collect Delinquent Taxes
· Delinquent Tax Collector Janet Ridings pointed out the memo in the agenda packet; we have two delinquent taxpayers that unless she can go to a collection agency (because they choose to pay their taxes with business checking accounts) then she can’t touch them.  These people [collection agencies] have a whole lot more power than Ms. Ridings does and can place notes on their personal credit reports as well as their business credit reports.  Ms. Ridings explained that they had all received the adequate notifications numerous times.  They are both on the Debt Setoff list and have received their Debt Setoff List letters, so they are fully aware.  In addition, after talking with the collection agency, Ms. Ridings has sent those taxpayers letters telling them that they have 30 days and after those 30 days the town will turn them over to the collection agency, so they have been given ample notice in order to take care of this.  Ms. Ridings requested council approval one way or the other (yes or no), whether they choose to do this; this is the only way we are going to get these two to pay.  Mayor Becker noted from a finance officer perspective that Ms. Ridings and he have discussed this and the biggest issue is that the 25% is something the town “would eat”; it would become a cost of collection.  Is the council willing to give that up?  Councilwoman LaMonica asked for clarification on the fee structure on the agency and the receivables that are in excess of six years being 50% (the larger of the two would qualify under that).  Ms. Ridings responded yes, unfortunately, one of them goes back to 2003.  Councilwoman LaMonica then noted that one would be the 50% fee and the other would be the 25% fee.  Mayor Becker responded as the memo says and Attorney Griffin has confirmed, obviously we do have other remedies that are even more extreme such as foreclosure, which is complicated, expensive and time consuming.  The collection agent might not succeed, but it looks like (in Mayor Becker’s opinion) a good alternative.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that it is low risk; if we don’t collect anything, we don’t owe them anything.  Ms. Ridings has exhausted every means available to us today and this is the next natural step with the least risk.  Ms. Ridings concurred that it was basically the next step without going through Attorney Griffin.   

( 
Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve Ms. Ridings recommendation and that we proceed to hire a collection agency for these two past due receivables and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica  

Nays:  None  

6.
Consideration of Becoming a Purple Heart Town
· Mayor Becker pointed out that the memo/email [in the agenda packet] was fairly clear.  Ms. Brooks commented that she did not have a lot to add to it; there is a sample proclamation if the council would want to consider being a Purple Heart Town.  Ms. Brooks will contact Mr. Wade and they will come to the council in the coming months to do a presentation, at which time the council can present the proclamation to them.  Councilwoman Critz responded that this is a great idea. 
·  
 Councilwoman Critz made a motion that we do move forward to certify our Town as a Purple Heart Town and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica  

Nays:  None
7.
Discussion of Improvements to the NC-75 – McNeely Road Intersection

· Mayor Becker noted that his memo was self-explanatory; the council can see the letters from Mayor Becker to Mr. Benton Payne dated in 2003 when Mike Easley and the Secretary of Transportation had come up with the “Moving Ahead" program, where the NCDOT solicited low cost (under $500,000) and under six month projects that municipalities would like to have done that fell under a certain number of categories such as improving sight distance or improving pavement surface.  One of the projects that Mineral Springs requested was that they cut down the hill at McNeely Road and Highway 75 to improve the sight distance looking toward Waxhaw as you are turning out.  “We were approved, it was funded, it was ready to go and all of a sudden the project just went away and no explanation has ever been given”.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she was recently out visiting some of her neighbors in Valley Farms and learned that Ira Penninger was in an accident at that intersection six years ago; he was rear-ended traveling down Highway 75 turning left onto McNeely Road.  “As all of us know that live in this area, that’s a really difficult place and cars fly, especially these trucks, the 18-wheelers just coming flying through there and Mr. Penninger was in a fairly significant accident”.  Councilwoman Critz added that her husband has also been in a near-accident there, he literally had to go off into the ditch to prevent being hit.  We have been concerned about this intersection for over a decade as Mayor Becker just said; “we did go to the Department of Transportation 10 years ago to request that the hill be cut, so it would improve visibility there”.  While Mr. Penninger would like to see a stop light put there because of the way the speed limit escalates in that section, we know from past experience with the Department of Transportation that is probably not going to happen no matter how much you jump up and down, scream, yell, or provide information, but it is an incentive for the town to revisit the situation and see if the Department of Transportation will honor what they promised the town they would do and have not done so far and also to see if there is anything more we might could do, such as possibly a caution light or something.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she personally didn’t know at this point until we get into this process, which is why she was coming to the council, so they could either agree to move forward or whatever.  If they agree to move forward, we certainly will want to gather as much information and see what our options are for that particular intersection and how we can make improvements there.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she was willing to be the representative to go to the Department of Transportation if this council wants to see that done and wants to delegate her to do that.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that she had some involvement with the NCDOT when she was working as a secretary of the Homeowners Association where she lives and often times it comes down to statistics as to where you land on the priority list.  Councilwoman Critz responded that according to the statement that the town received in 2003, it was approved and funded.  Mayor Becker added that it was part of a statewide program called “Moving Ahead” and it had been selected out of those several that the town submitted.  Councilwoman Critz stated that we went back to them several times to say “we got your letter, when are you coming” and they just kept putting us off.  Mayor Becker commented that we don’t know the answer of why it was suddenly dropped if that was one they had selected as fitting right into the project; it was a special program and after that funding was gone they may say “too bad, that project is dead and now it’s going to be something we will consider separately”.  Mayor Becker commented that this is a question of maybe just reestablishing communication and Councilwoman Critz has volunteered to do that. 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that we touch base with DOT and find out where they currently stand on.  Mayor Becker commented that Ms. Brooks knows who the contacts are and Councilwoman Critz stated that she would follow through.  Councilwoman LaMonica seconded that aforementioned motion.  The motion was passed unanimously as follows:  


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica  

Nays:  None

· Councilwoman Coffey commented that she would like to bring note to item #1 (on the “Moving Ahead" program” list) in reference to the upgrades that were done on Happy Hollow and advised that Bow Hill Drive had been upgraded in 2012.  It has to been widened, but they have cleaned the ditches, put in driveway pipes and stones on the road.  Resident Helen Easterly, that lives on Bow Hill, was kind enough to handle that project and saw it all the way through; she was diligent and made it happen.  Mayor Becker noted that Happy Hollow was part of the “Secondary Roads" program” and not the “Moving Ahead" program”, and that projects such as these are still taking place.    
8.
Consideration of a Mineral Springs 15th Anniversary Festival
· Mayor Becker explained that this could be open-ended, but he thought we need to arrive at a decision on the idea of a festival next August and try to nail down a few specifics to give staff direction.  Mayor Becker opened the floor, stating that we need to make progress or abandon it.  Obviously we don’t have a blueprint tonight, but we do want to know if the council is absolutely committed, do they want to lay out money and what are some of the procedural things on this.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the memo from Ms. Brooks was pretty much unchanged from August; there is some basic information on some of the costs and a good starting point to decide if we want to do it.  There has been some discussion with other municipalities who have done festivals of various types and the question becomes “do we have a sort of outline we would like to begin to flesh out”?  Councilwoman Coffey asked Ms. Brooks what her research indicates the financial liability for the town would be.  Ms. Brooks responded that was a tricky question that she has no idea of the answer, because it goes onto what the council wants to charge, would they charge for admission to something like the "moon bounce" or would it be free to the children; a lot of it is going to depend on what this council wants to see out of the festival.  Mayor Becker mentioned that there is no bottom line available, but some of the top lines that the council can consider are whether or not to charge admission for individual attractions.  We can raise money with the food vendors (for example).  Mayor Becker explained that he had talked to someone in Mineral Springs that he can bring into a future meeting, if she is willing to come, that has done a lot of volunteer work with Waxhaw and their festivals.  Ms. Brooks mentioned that Mayor Becker was supposed to get her number so that she could give her a call.  Mayor Becker responded he would get the number for Ms. Brooks; she may not have bottom lines, but she may have ways to raise money.  If you are going to have craft booths you could rent those for $25 and if food vendors want to come they may pay $50 to $100 for a spot and then they could keep all the money they bring in.  Those are some of the ways to get income up front to offset your port-a-johns, electricity and equipment rental.  Mayor Becker did not think the League of Municipalities would even ask to have a surcharge on our insurance premium for a festival that would only have 1,000 people throughout the day.  Mayor Becker shared some good news with the council: at one of the Parkwood games he attended he talked with the chief band booster (a Mineral Springs resident) and mentioned that we would like to have the band at the festival; the gentleman went away and the band played a few selections and the gentleman came back to Mayor Becker and said “well, you’ve got the band for your festival”.  The band director is 100% committed to having the Parkwood Band perform; that early in the season they may not march, but they would certainly love to have the opportunity to perform.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if she was hearing “battle of the bands”.  Mayor Becker responded at that point we might have to bring in Cuthbertson.  It would bring out families, because the families of the kids in both bands would come; these are things that are real and available to us and would happen with the aid of other people; there are outside interests who are willing to come in.  Councilwoman Critz shared three thoughts: she would like to see us not charge; she thought we needed guidance from either the individual that Mayor Becker referred to or someone that is an event planner that knows how to put this together, because we do not need to fly by the seat of our pants; and we do need some approximate financial goals here, realizing that we can offset it with vendors.  Councilwoman Critz continued that quite a bit can be done and we can get some really concrete information about this.  “I would like to come to the table in December with this additional information and try to put something into motion, because I think the festival itself is a great idea”, Councilwoman Critz said.  

· Ms. Brooks suggested that the council needed to say what it is that they want to see in order for her to present anything to the board.  Councilwoman Critz responded that without an event planner saying what is popular, what is easiest, what brings in the most; she doesn’t know that they can make those decisions.  Councilwoman Critz stated that the craft booths, art exhibits, local art, local pottery and things that are already prevalent in our area are no brainers.  Mayor Becker said that Barbara Faulk could be a resource for that although she doesn’t do event planning; she would be the contact to get those people involved.  Councilwoman Critz suggested talking to other towns, such as Waxhaw, to see how much they are charging these vendors.  Mayor Becker commented that the vendors know they are going to get more in Waxhaw than in Mineral Springs, so we could adjust our fees accordingly.

· Councilman Countryman commented that something really important as we pursue this is to get the community involved; we can’t do this ourselves.  We are going to have to get involved in a committee type approach where we have people from this council that are part of that committee and some people from the community, because this is a community project.  Councilman Countryman felt that it is extremely important that we get their involvement and get volunteers, because they want to be part of the solution.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that we would absolutely need all hands on deck; there is no way we could do this by ourselves.  Mayor Becker commented that he thought that it was going to be something very complicated with lots and lots of attractions (carnival like).  Councilman Countryman stated that it is just a gathering of the community.  Mayor Becker responded exactly, you could have almost nothing; he went to Marvin’s new park where they had a couple of vendors that he didn’t go to, he just mingled with people and that is what it was all about.  Councilman Countryman commented that is not like a State Fair.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that it should be more like a main street kind of thing with bake offs and burgers.  Councilman Countryman added that it should be like a big family get-together. 

· Attorney Griffin suggested that the council consider selecting and hiring an event planner that would then pull in all these resources on the town’s behalf and even let the town participate in some of the committees, which would then be public record.  An event planner would be the CEO and wouldn’t have to devote all of her time to it.  Mayor Becker responded that is a mechanism worth pursuing.  Attorney Griffin stated that this person [the resident who does such event-planning work] may do it for the town, surely there are folks out there who…..  Mayor Becker commented that she is kind of critical and apologized for delaying in getting Ms. Brooks the number, because she could have brought her here tonight; we want this by December.  Councilwoman Critz suggested tabling this item until they get all that information and come back.  Councilwoman Coffey stated “you’re planning to have someone here next month though, right, to present, because I mean we are talking August 2014".  Mayor Becker responded that we will get her or somebody else.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if the town had to advertise if we are looking to hire someone for a project like this.  Councilwoman Critz responded no, because it’s under that minimum amount, but we certainly can ask around and if there is anyone here in the room that has suggestions before they leave tonight, please let us know before you leave tonight – write down a name and number, so we can contact and compare experience, costs, etc.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Attorney Griffin if it would not be a conflict of interest for her to mention it within her organization and for the folks that live here that if they have this background to apply.  Attorney Griffin responded that he didn’t see it.  Mayor Becker noted that we are not talking thousands of dollars of services; it is a very small contract. 
9.
Consideration of Purchasing an Additional Christmas Decoration

· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks memo was self-explanatory, but it was not self-explanatory to the audience; there is a really big gap in the Christmas decorations from the Mineral General down to the corner and Chief Gaddy has offered to supply the electricity for us to put one in between there if the council would like to purchase another snowflake.  This purchase was over $500 and a capital expenditure; therefore, we wanted to get council approval.  Ms. Brooks noted that it was $544 plus tax and shipping.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that it would tie the downtown together better.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if it matches the stuff we bought last year.  Mayor Becker responded that it was from the same place.    
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that the council approve the purchase of that decoration for Christmas for the Fire Department and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion pass unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica  

Nays:  None
· Councilwoman Critz and Mayor Becker thanked the fire department. 
10.
Consideration of the Proposed Text Amendments

· Mayor Becker noted that we had the Public Hearing and asked the council if they had any further questions for Ms. Brooks outside of the Public Hearing on either the Statement of Reasonableness or the text amendments.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the Statement of Reasonableness: In reference to the proposed text amendments in Articles 6, 10 & 11 of the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance.  The Town of Mineral Springs hereby declare the proposed text amendments to be “reasonable” as they follow the North Carolina General Statutes adopted in October of 2013.  The Town of Mineral Springs hereby declares the proposed text amendments to be “consistent” with the Mineral Springs Land Use Plan and Vision Plan contained therein, which specifically calls for periodic review to make sure that the Zoning Ordinance is as up-to-date as possible.  ADOPTED this day  the 14th day of November, 2013.  The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Coffey.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:




Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica  

Nays:  None
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt the proposed text amendments to Article 6, 10 & 11 as presented and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica  

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker thanked Ms. Brooks and noted that he knew, from his work here [town hall] how long it took to put it all together.  We may have a Board of Adjustment meeting in the next year or two; they do meet infrequently, but it has to be done because it is a statutory board.  
· The text amendments are as follows:
Section 11.1
Board of Adjustment Powers, Duties and Procedure
A Board of Adjustment is hereby established, which Board shall have all the powers and duties as authorized by Section 160A-388 of the General Statutes of North Carolina, and as otherwise provided for in this Ordinance.  Generally, such powers and duties shall include, but not be restricted to, the following:

a)
Hearing and deciding all appeals from decisions made by the Zoning Administrator.

b)
Hearing and deciding appeals that require interpretation of this Ordinance.

cb)
Hearing and granting variances from the provisions of this Ordinance.

11.1.3

Jurisdiction

Each member of the Board of Adjustment shall have equal rights, privileges, and duties in all matters coming under the Board's purview, except as provided for in Section 11.8.
Section 11.2
Administrative Review
The Board of Adjustment shall hear and decide appeals on decisions from and review any order, requirement, decision, or determination made by any of administrative officials charged with the enforcement of this Ordinance and may hear appeals arising out of any other ordinance that regulates land use or development, and apply such interpretation to particular fact situations.

11.2.1
A written appeal may be taken by any person who has standing under NCGS 160A-393(d) and has first requested and received a ruling from the Zoning Administrator.  An appeal to the Board of Adjustment shall be made as set forth hereinafter within ten (10) thirty (30) days of receipt by the applicant of the written decision made by the Zoning Administrator.  

11.2.2
A written appeal may be taken by any person with standing under NCGS 160A-393(d) that has been aggrieved or by an officer, department or board of the Town, within ten (10) thirty (30) days of a written decision made by the Zoning Administrator.  An appeal stays all proceedings in furtherance of the action appealed from, unless the officer from whom the appeal is taken certifies to the Board of Adjustment, after notice of appeal has been filed with him, that because of facts stated in the certificate a stay would, in his opinion, cause imminent peril to life or property or that because the violation charged is transitory in nature a stay would seriously interfere with enforcement of the Ordinance.  In such cases, proceedings shall not be stayed except by a restraining order, which may be granted by the Board of Adjustment or by a court of record on application, on notice to the officer from whom the appeal is taken and on due cause shown.  If enforcement proceedings are not stayed, the appellant may file with the Zoning Administrator a request for an expedited hearing of the appeal, and the Board of Adjustment shall meet to hear the appeal within fifteen (15) days after such a request is filed.  Notwithstanding the foregoing, appeals of decisions granting a permit or otherwise affirming that a proposed use of property is consistent with the Ordinance shall not stay the further review of an application for permits or permissions to use such property.  The appellant may request and the Board of Adjustment may grant a stay of a final decision of permit applications affected by the issue being appealed. 

11.2.3
A duplicate written application for an appeal, in the form specified in Section 11.4.1, detailing in full the grounds thereof, shall be filed with the Zoning Administrator Town Clerk on behalf of the Board of Adjustment.  The Zoning Administrator shall submit his/her interpretation and the reasons therefore in writing to the Board of Adjustment, and shall immediately transmit all paper constituting the record to the Board of Adjustment.  Said record shall also include the application, the Zoning Administrator's ruling, any related correspondence and the written application for appeal.  The official who made the decision shall transmit to the Board of Adjustment all documents and exhibits constituting the record upon which the action appealed from is taken.  The official shall also provide a copy of the record to the appellant and to the owner of the property that is the subject of the appeal if the appellant is not the owner.

11.2.5 Notice of a proposed the public hearing shall be mailed to the person or entity whose appeal, application, or request is the subject of the hearing; the owner of the property that is the subject of the hearing if the owner did not initiate the hearing, and to any other persons entitled to receive notice as provided by the Ordinance.  In the absence of evidence to the contrary, the Town may rely on the Union County Tax Listing to determine owners of property entitled to mailed notice.  The notice must be deposited in the mail at least ten (10) days, but not more than twenty-five (25) days prior to the date of the hearing.  Within that same time period, the Town shall also prominently post a notice of the hearing on the site that is the subject of the hearing or on an adjacent street or highway right-of-way.  of the subject appeal shall be given to the applicant and the Zoning Administrator by first class mail, which mailing must be made at least seven (7) calendar days prior to the date of the hearing.
11.2.6
The official who made the decision shall be present at the hearing as a witness.  The appellant shall not be limited at the hearing to matters stated in the notice of appeal.  If any party or the Town would be unduly prejudiced by the presentation of matters not presented in the notice of appeal, the Board of Adjustment shall continue the hearing.  The Board of   Adjustment must decide the matter which is the subject of the appeal within thirty (30) calendar days following the hearing conclusion or at the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Board of Adjustment following the hearing conclusion, whichever occurs later.  The decision of the Board of Adjustment shall be in writing and shall be mailed by first class mail to the applicant.
11.2.8
The parties to an appeal that has been made under this subsection may agree to mediation or other forms of alternative dispute resolution.

11.3.2
The Board of Adjustment, before granting a variance, shall make the following findings:

a) There are practical difficulties or unnecessary hardships in the way of carrying out the strict letter of the ordinance.

b) The hardship results from conditions that are peculiar to the property (i.e. location, size, topography).

c) The hardship did not result from actions taken by the applicant or the property owner.

d) The requested variance is consistent with the spirit, purpose, and intent of the Ordinance such that public safety is secured and substantial justice is achieved.




This shall be construed to mean:




1)
If the property owner strictly complies with the provisions of the Ordinance, he can secure no reasonable return from, or make any reasonable use of his property and


2)
The hardship results from the application of the Ordinance, and


3)
The hardship is suffered by the applicant's property, and


4)
The hardship is not the result of the applicant's own actions, and


5)
 The hardship is peculiar to the applicant's property.



b)
That the variance is in harmony with the general purpose and intent of this Ordinance and preserves its spirit.



c)
That in the granting of the variance, public health safety and welfare have been assured and substantial justice has been done.

That the reasons set forth in the application and the hearing justify the granting of a variance, and that the variance is a minimum one that will make possible reasonable uses of land or structures.

11.3.4
Any order of the Board of Adjustment in granting a variance shall expire, if a Zoning Permit, or Certificate of Compliance for such use (if a zoning permit is not required) has not been obtained within one (1) year from the date of the decision.

11.3.5

Notice of the variance public hearing shall be given in the same manner as prescribed in Section 11.2.5

Section 11.4
Application Procedure
The following regulations apply to all applications submitted to the Board of Adjustment:

11.4.1
Before a petition for an interpretation, appeal, or variance shall be considered, a completed application of on a form provided by the Town of Mineral Springs accompanied by a fee (as established by the Town Council) shall be submitted to the Zoning Administrator Town Clerk as set forth in Section 11.2.3.  The fee shall be waived for any petition initiated by the Zoning Administrator, the Town Clerk or the Town Council on behalf of the Town. The application shall contain the name, address, and telephone number of the applicant(s), and property owners if different from applicant(s), a description of the subject property with reference to deed book and page.  The application shall also contain a list of names and addresses of adjoining and contiguous property owners on all sides and across any street and public right-of-way from the subject property.  This information shall be based upon the current year Union County tax records.  The application shall be accompanied by a map clearly showing the subject property and all contiguous property on either side and all property across any street or public right-of-way from the subject property.

11.4.2
The filing of any application stays all proceedings unless the Zoning Administrator certifies to the Board of Adjustment that a stay in his/her opinion will cause imminent peril to life or property, or, that because the violation charged is transitory in nature, a stay would seriously interfere with enforcement of the Ordinance.  In that event, proceedings shall not be stayed except by a restraining order, which may be granted by the Board of Adjustment, or by a court of record, on application, on notice to the Zoning Administrator, and on due cause shown.  If enforcement proceedings are not stayed, the appellant may file with the Zoning Administrator a request for an expedited hearing of the appeal, and the Board of Adjustment shall meet to hear the appeal within fifteen (15) days after such a request is filed.
11.4.4     
The Board of Adjustment shall give notice of the public hearing by sending notices by first class mail to the person or entity whose appeal, application or request is the subject of  parties tothe hearing and to all property owners contiguous or adjacent to the property (as defined in Section 12.1.2 12.1.7d). Said notices shall be mailed at least not less than seven (7) ten (10) calendar days nor more than twenty-five (25) calendar days prior to the public hearing; to the owner of the property that is subject to the hearing if the owner did not initiate the hearing; and to any persons entitled to receive notice as provided by the Ordinance.  In addition, a conspicuous sign shall be placed in a conspicuous location on subject property(ies) indicating the nature of the public hearing and date, time and place at which it is to occur.  Said sign shall be placed on the property(ies) at least not less than seven (7) ten (10) calendar days nor more than twenty-five calendar days prior to the public hearing and shall remain standing until the Board of Adjustment  has reached its final decision.  Failure to mail notices or to post notices shall not invalidate any action taken with regard to the petition.
11.4.5
A written application for a variance must also demonstrate in detail, the following:



1)
That special conditions and circumstances exist which are peculiar to the land, structure, or building involved and which are not applicable to other lands, structures, or buildings in the same district.



2)
How a literal interpretation of the provisions of this Ordinance would deprive the applicant of rights commonly enjoyed by other properties in the same district under the terms of this Ordinance.



3)
How said circumstances do not result from the intentional actions of the applicant.

   
4)
How granting the variance requested will not confer on the applicant any special privilege that is denied by this Ordinance to other lands, structures or buildings in the same district.



5)
That no nonconforming use of neighboring land, structures, or buildings in the same district and no permitted use of land, structures or buildings in other districts will be considered grounds for the issuance of a variance.

Should be - 11.4.6

11.4.5 
In all matters before the Board of Adjustment, the applicant shall have the burden of providing clear, competent and material evidence in support of the application.  Hearings may be continued, at the sole discretion of the Board Chairman, to permit the applicant to provide additional, missing or incomplete information, when requested, to aid the Board of Adjustment in reaching a proper determination and/or to permit the Board to independently obtain such information.  All reasonable expenses incurred by the Town for investigating and processing the matters before the Board of Adjustment are the responsibility of the applicant.  These expenses may include, but are not limited to, the solicitation of Professional Engineers' Services, legal advice, expenses of public hearing(s) and the like; and shall be paid in full prior to delivery of the final notification of Board action for the subject matter.

Should be 11.4.7

11.4.6
The Board of Adjustment shall have no authority to issue a variance for a wavier waiver of a setback or bulk requirement for a building or structure if the applicant had not first submitted a foundation survey (in accordance with Section 10.3.8) subsequent to the construction of the foundation and prior to the application for a Certificate of Compliance.

Section 11.5
Board of Adjustment Action
11.5.1
The concurrent vote of four-fifths (4/5) of the five (5) sitting members of the Board of Adjustments shall be necessary to grant any variance from the provisions of this Ordinance.  A majority of the members shall be required to reverse any order, requirement, decision or determination of the Zoning Administrator, or to decide in favor of the applicant on any matter upon which it is required to pass under this Ordinance or to grant any variance from the provisions of this Ordinance.  At least one of the sitting members shall be the Chairman or the Vice-Chairman.  For the purposes of this subsection, vacant positions on the board and members who are disqualified from voting on a quasi-judicial matter shall not be considered members of the board for calculation of the requisite supermajority if there are no qualified alternates available to take the place of such members.

11.5.4
All decisions of the Board of Adjustment shall be filed with the Zoning Administrator and a written copy thereof shall be sent delivered by first class mail, personal delivery, or electronic mail to the applicant, property owner and to any person who has submitted a written request for a copy, prior to the date the decision becomes effective by first class mail within fourteen (14) calendar days following the decision, or after receipt of payment for processing per Section 11.4.6, whichever occurs later.  The Zoning Administrator shall certify that proper notice has been made.

Section 11.6
Appeals from the Board of Adjustment
11.6.3
Every decision of the Board of Adjustment shall be subject to review by the Superior Court Division of the General Courts of Justice of the State of North Carolina by proceedings in the nature of certiorari pursuant to NCGS 160A-393.  Any petition for review by the Superior Court shall be duly verified and filed with the Clerk of Superior Court within by the later of thirty (30) days after the decision is effective of the Board is filed with the Zoning Administrator, or after a written copy thereof is given in accordance with 11.5.4.  When first-class mail is used to deliver notice, three (3) days shall be added to the time to file the petition.   delivered to every aggrieved party who has filed a written request for such copy with the staff of the Board of Adjustment at the time of its hearing of the case, whichever is later. The decision of the Board of Adjustment shall be delivered to the aggrieved party either by personal service or by first class mail.
Section 11.7
Administration of Oaths to Witnesses
The Chairman of the Board of Adjustment or the Vice-Chairman any member acting as Chairman and the Clerk to the Board shall be authorized to when temporarily acting as Chairman, shall be authorized in his/her official capacity to administer oaths to witnesses in any manner matter coming before the Board.

Section 11.8 Subpoenas

The Board of Adjustment through the Chair, or in the Chair’s absence anyone acting as Chair, may subpoena witnesses and compel the production of evidence.  To request issuance of a subpoena, persons with standing under G.S. 160A-393(d) may make a written request to the Chair explaining why it is necessary for certain witnesses or evidence to be compelled.  The Chair shall issue requested subpoenas he or she determines to be relevant, reasonable in nature and scope, and not oppressive.  The Chair shall rule on any motion to quash or modify a subpoena.  Decisions regarding subpoenas made by the Chair may be appealed to the full Board of Adjustment.  

Section 11.89
Rules of Procedure
All meetings and hearings shall be open to the public and shall be conducted in accordance with the procedure set forth in these regulations and supplemental rules of procedure adopted by the Board of Adjustment.  Such rules of procedures may be amended by the Board of Adjustment membership at any time.

The rules of procedure adopted by the Board of Adjustment to govern its actions shall be kept on file at the offices of the Zoning Administrator and the Town Clerk, and shall be made available to the public at any meeting or hearing of the Board of Adjustment.

Section 11.910
Staff
The Zoning Administrator shall serve as staff to the Board of Adjustment and shall provide technical assistance to the Board of Adjustment as requested.

Section 6.4
 Town Council Decision
If the Town Council should find, after conducting a public hearing, that the proposed Conditional Use Permit and, where requested, rezoning should be granted, the Town Council may impose such additional reasonable and appropriate special conditions upon such Conditional Use Permit, as it may deem necessary.  In no instance shall any of these conditions be less restrictive than any requirements which would pertain to that particular development found in the same zoning district.  Any conditions should relate to the relationship of the proposed use to surrounding property, proposed support facilities such as parking areas and driveways, pedestrian and vehicular circulation systems, screening and buffer areas, the timing of development and other matters that the Town Council may find appropriate or the petitioner may propose.  The conditions may include sign controls but may not include architectural review or control.  The screening provisions of this Ordinance shall be minimum screening requirements as a condition for awarding a CUP, however, the Town Council may impose additional reasonable screening requirements as a condition for awarding a CUP as the Council considers necessary to protect the health, safety and welfare in accordance with the purpose and intent of this Ordinance.  The petitioner will have a reasonable opportunity to consider and respond to any additional requirements prior to approval or denial by the Town Council.  The Town Council shall give due regard to the intent and purpose of this section of the Ordinance and that the public health, safety and welfare will be secured and substantial justice done.

The Town Council shall determine contested facts and make its decision within a reasonable time.  The written decision shall be signed by the Mayor or other duly authorized member of the Town Council and shall be effective upon filing the written decision with the Town Clerk.  The decision of the board shall be delivered by personal delivery, electronic mail, or by first-class mail to the applicant, property owner, and to any person who has submitted a written request for a copy, prior to the date the decision becomes effective.  The Town Clerk shall certify that proper notice has been made.

6.4.4

Appeal of Town Council Decision on CUP
Every CUP decision of the Town Council shall be subject to review by the Superior Court by proceedings in the nature of certiorari.  Any petition for review by the Superior Court shall be filed with the appropriate Clerk of Superior Court within thirty (30) days after the decision of the Town Council is filed in the Office of the Town Clerk, or after a written copy thereof is delivered to every aggrieved party who has filed a written request for such copy with the Clerk at the time of the hearing of the case, whichever is later.  The decision of the Town Council may be delivered to the aggrieved party either by personal service or by registered mail or certified mail return receipt requested.

The written decision shall be signed by the Mayor and will be effective upon filing with the Town Clerk.  The written decision shall be delivered by personal delivery, electronic mail, or by first-class mail to the applicant, property owner, and to any person who has submitted a written request for a copy prior to the date the decision became effective.  The Town Clerk shall certify that proper notice has been made.

10.3.6

Right of Appeal
The applicant may appeal the Zoning Administrator's denial of any such zoning permit to the Board of Adjustment.  Appeal of denial of a zoning permit must be made in writing and must specify the grounds thereof and said appeal must be received by the Zoning Administrator and the Town Clerk within ten (10) thirty (30) days of receipt by the applicant of the written notice of denial of a zoning permit application, or the passage of the time period specified in Section 10.3.2 which constitutes denial has occurred.  

10.3.9
Constructive Notice of Decision

The applicant or landowner may provide constructive notice of a decision made by the Zoning Administrator by prominently posting a sign on the property that is the subject of the decision containing the words “Zoning Decision” or “Subdivision Decision” in letters at least six (6) inches high for at least ten (10) days.  Posting the subject property shall be the responsibility of the landowner or applicant.  Verification of posting shall be provided to the Zoning Administrator.

10.4.4

Appeal
The applicant may appeal the Zoning Administrator's denial of any such Certificate of Compliance to the Board of Adjustment.  Appeal of denial of a Certificate of Compliance must be made in duplicate written form, state the grounds thereof, and be received by the Zoning Administrator and the Town Clerk within ten (10) thirty (30) days of applicant's receipt of written notice of denial of said Certificate of Compliance.

11.
Discussion and Consideration of Setting Newsletter Dates

· Ms. Brooks explained that we are getting ready to send out a newsletter, because it has been a really long time and she was asking the council for guidance on how often they wanted the newsletter to go out in a given year or were there specific months they wanted it sent out.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she would personally like to see it done quarterly.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if we had enough content for four times a year or would three times a year be better.  Ms. Brooks responded that even three times a year would be pushing it; quarterly might be too many times.  Mayor Becker asked how it would work out if we get one out right before Thanksgiving (November).  Councilwoman Coffey asked if we were going to get one out before Thanksgiving; she was thinking Christmas.  Ms. Brooks responded that she had her fingers crossed.  Councilwoman Critz asked when Alice did the newsletter did we not do it every other month.  Ms. Brooks responded that we did it quarterly and that dwindled down a little.  Mayor Becker added that it didn’t happen quarterly very many quarters; it spread out very quickly, because we didn’t have enough news.  Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks was thinking the council might give guidance on doing it "date certain", which would create a deadline.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that she thought we should leave it open for now, get this first one off the press and see what kind of new information is coming up and then set a timetable.  Councilman Countryman commented if we get this one issued, we’re over the holiday season, then we decide to do it on a three times a year basis; the deadlines can be set at April, then four months from then and four months from then.  Part of what really makes this work is not this council, its people submitting stuff that they want other people to see and be aware of, so again it reflects back on the community, which frankly hasn’t been very participatory over the last several years.  There were discussions during the most recent campaign about communication and Councilman Countryman thought this is a great opportunity in a forum by which anyone can communicate with this council, because that is what a newsletter is all about: news.  It doesn’t have to be good news, it could be ideas, it could be thoughts and plans, it could be a variety of things, but it is not just us telling you what we do; we need to understand what you want from the community and the communication should be both ways.  This would help Ms. Brooks tremendously in terms of publishing an intelligent newsletter.  Mayor Becker commented that we will get the current newsletter out and then we will take Councilman Countryman’s suggestions and see where we can go with it.  Councilman Countryman commented that someone might have a good recipe they might like to share.  Councilwoman LaMonica suggested that Ms. Brooks might want to ask for feedback on what folks might want to see in the survey in this newsletter; we might be able to get some ideas through that.  Mayor Becker commented that no action needs to be taken; we will just continue forward and will hopefully have a newsletter in the mailboxes before the next meeting if all goes well.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if that would be in the next two weeks, because she heard Thanksgiving.  Ms. Brooks commented that she would be gone all next week.  Mayor Becker responded it will be the following week – right?  Councilwoman Coffey commented again that she heard Thanksgiving and she wanted to make sure that that comes to fruition, or we need to restate it right now.  Mayor Becker asked what date Thanksgiving is on.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that she wanted to say it was the 28th or 29th.  Mayor Becker stated that would give us just two weeks.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that we don’t want to state what we are not going to make happen.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if we could get it in the mail in two weeks.  Councilwoman Coffey reiterated that Ms. Brooks would be off next week.  Attorney Griffin commented that Ms. Brooks said she’s going to try.  Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Brooks is going to a Planner’s Conference.  When Councilwoman Critz suggested that we should say it will go out just after Thanksgiving, Ms. Brooks commented about the Christmas tree lighting being on December 3rd.  Mayor Becker concurred with that date and commented that he would love to have that in the newsletter.  Councilwoman Critz commented that Ms. Brooks needs help; would it help if one or more of us came and helped?  Ms. Brooks suggested sending her something for the newsletter that she can put in there.  There was discussion by the council to put a blast on the website about getting newsletter content.  Attorney Griffin commented that he assumed the editor has discretion to edit what comes in, because she may get a deluge.  Mayor Becker responded he hoped that she does; she is the editor – absolutely.  There was a consensus of the council that Ms. Brooks absolutely has discretion.  There was also a consensus of the council that the newsletter would go out before Thanksgiving.  Mayor Becker will update the address list and get it to Ms. Brooks.  
12.
Consideration of Using the Town Hall for a “Coffee with the Mayor” Bi-Monthly Event

· Mayor Becker explained that he was looking for guidance from the council on this new feature and that he is willing to “put his neck on the chopping block” because Mayor Linda Paxton did it and if Ms. Paxton could do it, so could he.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that she liked the idea.  Mayor Becker stated that it was great, he only went to one special one (since he doesn’t live in Stallings) and he thought it was a great idea.  Ms. Paxton did that for quite a few years, she was very proactive with that type of interaction; however, they had something we don’t have – they have restaurants in various places and we don’t have that luxury yet, but we will by this time next year.  Mayor Becker noted that he discussed this with Ms. Paxton (after he put the memo out), because he ran across her at a county planning function.  Ms. Paxton told Mayor Becker not be to disappointed if you don’t get a big turnout, sometimes she didn’t have any, sometimes she would get three or four on a regular basis.  Once she had 15 for a very big event with a special presenter and Stallings has a population in the 10,000 range.  Mayor Becker stated that he wasn’t worried, it isn’t quantity, it’s just that we want to make sure there is an opportunity just to have issues of any sort be discussed.  The piece of guidance that Mayor Becker thinks he needs from the council is, while he obviously can’t make promises for the town, he can answer questions to the best of his ability and communicate; this is just to interact, it is informal and is meant to be an informal discussion with anybody who wants to come and visit.  Councilwoman Critz commented that this is certainly information for the newsletter.  Mayor Becker responded if we can schedule one before the newsletter comes out if we want to do one in December, he would be very happy to do that.  Councilman Countryman asked Mayor Becker to explain what “Coffee with the Mayor” is.  Mayor Becker explained that Mayor Paxton [from Stallings] did an informal event bi-monthly in the town (early in the morning), it was literally just coffee with the mayor; it was publicized to just come in and talk with the mayor about your town.  Mayor Paxton got a small turnout, occasionally she would bring in a regional guest of interest: Union County Tax Administrator John Petoskey to talk about a revaluation process or Public Works Director Ed Goscicki to talk about a sewer process.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that Mayor Becker could bring in Chris Platè.  Mayor Becker concurred and stated he could talk about Economic Development.  In addition, Mayor Becker ran across Representative Mark Brody, who represents part of our town in the North Carolina Legislature, and told him that he was considering this [Coffee with the Mayor]; Mayor Paxton would sometimes have a Representative.
· Mayor Becker explained that he was suggesting using the town hall with council permission, because that has to be approved; it is a town event, but it’s not really an official town event, so it needs council approval.  Does the council want Mayor Becker to spend $10 for a box of coffee and some donuts rather than having to brew it here?  We’ve got special event money budgeted; Mayor Becker is looking for council guidance as he is looking to see if it can even get off the ground.  Mayor Becker was thinking it would probably be early mornings when the town hall isn’t open for regular business; Wednesday mornings (8:00 a.m.) is a nice middle of the week thing when people are usually in town.  In addition, a weekend every couple of months; Saturday morning might be nice and Mayor Becker is willing to do a Saturday.  Again, Mayor Becker asked for guidance from the council and approval to “give it a shot” and then he will report back.  Mayor Becker stated that he wouldn’t mind having a council visitor, as long as we didn’t have a quorum.  Councilwoman Critz commented that Mayor Becker should go with the every other month and should come up with his first town dates for this newsletter, so that people can plan; one should be a middle of the week and one should be on a Saturday.  Coffee and donuts is not an unreasonable expenditure to provide for people to come here and ask questions understanding that Mayor Becker may not be able to answer all of them, but they certainly could.  The questions that Mayor Becker couldn’t answer or the ones that needed further investigation could come before the council and be part of the agenda.  Mayor Becker commented that he has been doing this for a long time, so he would be happy to explain how things are done in municipal government; he had done those presentations to everything from kindergarten classes to home school history and civic classes.  It is amazing how we take for granted that everyone knows what we do and why we do it and that’s just not true.       
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the program ”Coffee with the Mayor” as described and the use of the town hall for that purpose and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica  

Nays:  None
· Ms. Brooks asked Councilwoman Critz when she said for the program – did she also mean the coffee and donuts?  Councilwoman Critz responded yes, the program to meet with the Mayor and to provide coffee and donuts.  Mayor Becker commented that some people might not do coffee, so we might have something else.  Councilwoman Critz responded we’ll just say morning refreshments.   
13.
Consideration of Establishing a Plan for a Updated Town Survey

· Mayor Becker explained that some of us talked about this during our recent campaign and staff has talked about it off and on a little bit; does the council want to consider beginning the process of a survey and direct staff to begin investigating?  Ms. Brooks asked if the council thought this was something they want the planning board to take a look at.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if it needed to be limited to that type of survey – her thought process was when it comes to things like town services and the types of activities that our residents want to see, because that…..  Councilwoman Critz added that was in the last survey.  Mayor Becker commented that it could be expanded to include questions about a town festival and other town activities.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded as opposed to simply land use and land development.  Ms. Brooks commented that you might still want to ask those questions, but also add to it to make it broader; it would be good to know, because people have changed.  Councilwoman Critz commented that we have sewer coming, so we might want to ask for ideas/desires for the downtown - what people would like to see happen in downtown development, which will obviously be predicated by the landowners themselves.  This could be an economic tool for the landowners if they knew that the community had a strong interest in a certain thing; that may direct their investment.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked who did the surveys for us last time.  Mayor Becker responded that the town wrote it the first time (2000) and we had someone with the State Department of Commerce, Mr. Jack Newman (a community planner), tabulate it and present to the council.  The second one (2005) occurred when the town was working with the UNCC Vision Plan; we weren’t planning on doing another survey so quickly, but they said it was a good time to do it since we were actually doing a Vision Plan.  When the town suggested updating the survey, they said no, ask the exact same questions, so we could see what the trends were over the five years.  UNCC sent out the exact same survey and tabulated it; very interesting to see that the results trended, but they didn’t diverge.  Mayor Becker stated that at this point, we want to have some of those same questions, but we want to broaden the base; this is something the council needs to give staff guidance on.  Centralina Council of Governments (COG) could be the third party that does the tabulation for a small charge.  The town is a member of COG, which is a regional council of governments that provides governmental services.  This is the sort of thing that they are very good at; both at guidance and maybe even putting it together, as well as tabulating it.    Mayor Becker commented that these are the ideas that he and Ms. Brooks have bounced around and wanted to know if the council wanted staff to go forward and then come back to the council, additionally does the council wish for the planning board to get involved with their side of it.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that this is another good question for the newsletter/website and it is something the council should pursue with COG to structure and consider the cost.  Attorney Griffin commented that there are services for what the council alluded to a while ago, that you do it professionally, it assures the singularity focus is out of it, your survey thinking will be more objective.  Some small towns have hired these services; Attorney Griffin thought there was one out of Kannapolis.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Attorney Griffin was suggesting that the town hire someone.  Attorney Griffin responded that he was not saying “hire”, he was saying it is an alternative.  Councilman Countryman asked Attorney Griffin if he had an idea, because of his familiarity.  Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Griffin if he saw an advantage.  Attorney Griffin responded that he thought if the council had $2,000 or $3,000 they would get a good survey; an in-depth professional sample of what the community is looking for; the big picture of where you want this town to go.  Attorney Griffin stated that he was impressed with a couple that he has seen; it is something the council may want to look at before they make a concrete decision as to what kind of survey and who is going to do the survey.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Ms. Brooks to make a few phone calls to companies that do that type of thing and ask for samples of what they would recommend given what we are looking for and to get a few price points.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there was an advantage of those over COG doing it independently.  Mayor Becker thought that COG might do it, but Attorney Griffin was unsure.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that COG could be one of the places that we call.  Attorney Griffin explained that the ones that he heard came and gave a presentation of what they will do, what they will bring back and give the town and how it can be a town planning tool when you have a planning conference to decide what your goals are for the one, two or five years; the big picture idea.  Mayor Becker commented that he liked bringing that into the mix and seeing if there is a third party who could do a “turnkey” on the whole thing, because we keep assuming that our staff can take on another project and another project and that is not necessarily a realistic assessment.  Ms. Brooks asked the council if they were looking at January for this project.  Councilman Countryman responded yes, January.  Mayor Becker commented yes, let’s push that one out and let’s get through the Christmas holiday; we have so much heading into December with newsletters and things.          
14.
Other Business

· Councilwoman LaMonica asked, given the timeframe we are looking at trying to do a festival, what would be the status of the sewer lines and the whole environment that we are looking at using; will it be torn up.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that it was supposed to be completed by July according to the information that we have received.  Mayor Becker also responded that is construction, if we have a festival it will be here [town hall], so he didn’t think it would matter.  Mayor Becker explained that he spoke with Scott Honeycutt this morning and they have gotten all the rest of the easements that they needed and the pump station land has been purchased.  The only thing now is that the county has just changed their bidding process (they have a separate procurement department that [county manager] Cindy Coto just implemented), so it is sort of a central clearinghouse that is a different process that they haven’t been doing very long, so Mr. Honeycutt did say the worst that can happen is by the time that goes through the mechanism at the county level, the bid may not be out until after Christmas, so it wouldn’t be awarded until January.  Mr. Honeycutt still said he didn’t think that would push the construction time back that far.  Mayor Becker stated that he didn’t think it would interfere with the festival, which is over here; the road won’t be torn up, because it is all being done in the right-of-way.     
15. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:41 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, December 12, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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